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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Marci Andino 
Executive Director, State Election Commission 
P.O. Box 5987 
Columbia, SC 29250-5987 

Dear Ms. Andino: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of South Carolina's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting 
mail-in ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates 
a risk that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to 
be counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as 4 days before the election. If a voter 
submits such a request at or near that deadline, and if the requested ballot is transmitted to the voter 
by mail, there is a significant risk that the ballot will not reach the voter before Election Day, and 
accordingly that the voter will not be able to use the ballot to cast his or her vote. Even if a voter 
receives a ballot before Election Day, there is a significant risk that the voter will not have sufficient 
time to complete and mail the completed ballot back to election officials in time for it to arrive by the 
state's return deadline. That risk is exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to impose a 
time period by which election officials must transmit a ballot to the voter in response to a request. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit t imes for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sine r I 
(b)(6); (b)(3):39 USC 410 (c)(2) 

https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf


THOMAS J. MARSHALL 

 

 

 


July 29, 2020 

Honorable Steve Barnett 
South Dakota Secretary of State 
500 E. Capitol Avenue 
Suite 204 
Pierre, SD 57501-5007 

Dear Secretary Barnett: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of South Dakota's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail­
in ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g. , weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as the day before the election. If a voter 
submits such a request at or near that deadline, and if the requested ballot is transmitted to the voter 
by mail, there is a significant risk that the ballot will not reach the voter before Election Day, and 
accordingly that the voter will not be able to use the ballot to cast his or her vote. That risk is 
exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to require election officials to transmit a ballot 
until 48 hours after receiving a ballot application. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincere! 
b)(6); (b)(3):39 USC 410 (c)(2) 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Jocelyn Benson 
Michigan Secretary of State 
430 W. Allegan Street 
4th Floor 
Lansing, Ml 48933-1592 

Dear Secretary Benson: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Michigan's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result , to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to apply by mail for a ballot until Election Day and provides that ballots 
will be mailed to voters until 4 days before the election. If a requested ballot is transmitted to the 
voter by mail at or near that 4-day deadline, there is a significant risk that the ballot will not reach the 
voter before Election Day, and accordingly that the voter will not be able to use the ballot to cast his 
or her vote. Even if a voter receives a ballot before Election Day, there is a significant risk that the 
voter will not have sufficient time to complete and mail the completed ballot back to election officials 
in time for it to arrive by the state's return deadline. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://a bout. usps. com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coord inators. pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincerely, 

(b)(6); (b)(3):39 USC 410 (c)(2) 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Kathy Boockvar 
Secretary of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 
302 North Capitol Building 
Harrisburg, PA 17120-0001 

Dear Secretary Boockvar: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughoU1t the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Pennsylvania's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail­
in ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in thie hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to t ransmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as 7 days before the November general 
election. If a voter submits a request at or near that deadline, and the ballot is transmitted to the 
voter by mail, there is a significant risk that the voter will not have sufficient time to complete and 
mail the completed ballot back to election officials in time for it to arrive by the state's return deadline. 
That risk is exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to require election officials to 
transmit a ballot until 48 hours after receiving a ballot application. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincere! 
b)(6); (b)(3):39 USC 410 (c)(2) 

Thomas 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Edward Buchanan 
Wyoming Secretary of State 
Herschler Bldg. East 
122 West 25th Street 
Suite 100 
Cheyenne, WY 82001-3004 

Dear Secretary Buchanan: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Wyoming's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-1 0 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If that 
understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose to 
mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that there is 
no deadline under state law for a voter to request before the election, except that requests cannot be 
made on Election Day itself. If a voter submits a request near Election Day, including those requests 
made the day before the election, and the ballot is transmitted to the voter by mail, there is a 
significant risk that the ballot will not reach the voter before Election Day, and accordingly that the 
voter will not be able to use the ballot to cast his or her vote. That risk is exacerbated by the fact that 
the law does not appear to impose a time period by which election officials must transmit a ballot to 
the voter in response to a request. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommend1ing that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so, that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process· when e lection officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincere , 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Lawerence Denney 
Idaho Secretary of State 
P.O. Box 83720 
Boise, ID 83720-0003 

Dear Secretary Denney: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Idaho's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as 11 days before the election. If a voter 
submits a request at or near that deadline, and the ballot is transmitted to the voter by mail, there is a 
significant risk that the voter will not have sufficient time to complete and mail the completed ballot 
back to election officials in time for it to arrive by the state's return deadline. That risk is exacerbated 
by the fact that the law does not appear to impose a time period by which election officials must 
transmit a ballot to the voter in response to a request. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincere! 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable William Gardner 
New Hampshire Secretary of State 
State House 
107 N Main Street, Room 204 
Concord, NH 03301-4951 

Dear Secretary Gardner: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of New Hampshire's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting 
mail-in ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates 
a risk that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to 
be counted under your laws as we understand tlhem. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that there 
is no deadline under state law for a voter to request a ballot before the election. If a voter submits a 
request near Election Day, including those requests made the day before the election, and the ballot 
is transmitted to the voter by mail, there is a significant risk that the ballot will not reach the voter 
before Election Day, and accordingly that the voter will not be able to use the ballot to cast his or her 
vote. That risk is exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to impose a time period by 
which election officials must transmit a ballot to the voter in response to a request. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Tre Hargett 
Tennessee Secretary of State 
State Capitol 
600 Dr. M.L.K. Jr Blvd 
1st Floor 
Nashville, TN 37243-0001 

Dear Secretary Hargett: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Tennessee's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g. , weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as 7 days before the~lection. If a voter 
submits a request at or near that deadline, and the ballot is transmitted to the voter by mail, there is a 
significant risk that the voter will not have sufficient time to complete and mail the completed ballot 
back to the election official in time for it to arrive by the state's return deadline. That risk is 
exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to impose a time period by which election 
officials must transmit a ballot to the voter in response to a request. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincerely, 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Katie Hobbs 
Arizona Secretary of State 
State Capitol 
1700 W. Washington Street 
7th Floor 
Phoenix, AZ 85007-2808 

Dear Secretary Hobbs: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Arizona's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g. , weather issues or 
unforeseen events}, the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as 11 days before the election. If a voter 
submits a request at or near that deadline, and the ballot is transmitted to the voter by mail, there is a 
significant risk that the voter will not have sufficient time to complete and mail the completed ballot 
back to election officials in time for it to arrive by the state's return deadline. That risk is exacerbated 
by the fact that the law does not appear to require election officials to transmit a ballot until 48 hours 
after receiving a ballot application, for ballot requests made within 27 days of the election. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about. usps. com/election-mail/politicalelection-mai I-coordinators. pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincerely, 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Connie Lawson 
Indiana Secretary of State 
200 W. Washington Street 
Room 201 
Indianapolis, IN 46204-2731 

Dear Secretary Lawson: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Indiana's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots may be incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a 
risk that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials shou ld 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their balllots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend , as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as 12 days before the election. If a voter 
submits a request at or near that deadline, and the ballot is transmitted to the voter by mail, there is a 
risk that the voter will not have sufficient time to complete and mail the completed ballot back to 
election officials in time for it to arrive by the state's return deadline. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token , however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Brad Raffensperger 
Georgia Secretary of State 
State Capitol 
206 Washington Street, SW 
Room 214 
Atlanta, GA 30334 

Dear Secretary Raffensperger: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Georgia's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g ., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that, while 
your office advises voters to request their ballots by the Friday before the election, there is no 
statutory deadline for a voter to request a ballot. If a voter submits a request on or near the Friday 
before the election (or later), and the ballot is transmitted to the voter by mail, there is a significant 
risk that the ballot will not reach the voter before Election Day, and accordingly that the voter will not 
be able to use the ballot to cast his or her vote. Even if a voter receives a ballot before Election Day, 
there is a significant risk that the voter will not have sufficient time to complete and mail the 
completed ballot back to election officials in time for it to arrive by the state's return deadline. That 
risk is exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to impose a time period by which 
election officials must transmit a ballot to the voter in response to a request. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincere! , 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Steve Simon 
Minnesota Secretary of State 
180 State Office Building 
100 Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Boulevard 
St. Paul, MN 55155-1232 

Dear Secretary Simon: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Minnesota's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g. , weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the·mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as the day before the election. If a voter 
submits such a request at or near that deadline, and if the requested ballot is transmitted to the voter 
by mail, there is a significant risk that the ballot will not reach the voter before Election Day, and 
accordingly that the voter will not be able to use the ballot to cast his or her vote. That risk is 
exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to impose a time period by which election 
officials must transmit a ballot to the voter in response to a request. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail-coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincerely, 
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July 29, 2020 

Honorable Meagan Wolfe 
Administrator, Wisconsin Elections Commission 
212 East Washington Avenue 
3rd Floor 
P.O. Box 7984 
Madison, WI 53707-7984 

Dear Ms. Wolfe: 

Re: Deadlines for Mailing Ballots 

With the 2020 General Election rapidly approaching, this letter follows up on my letter dated May 29, 
2020, which I sent to election officials throughout the country. That letter highlighted some key 
aspects of the Postal Service's delivery processes. The purpose of this letter is to focus specifically 
on the deadlines for requesting and casting ballots by mail. In particular, we wanted to note that, 
under our reading of Wisconsin's election laws, certain deadlines for requesting and casting mail-in 
ballots are incongruous with the Postal Service's delivery standards. This mismatch creates a risk 
that ballots requested near the deadline under state law will not be returned by mail in time to be 
counted under your laws as we understand them. 

As I stated in my May 29 letter, the two main classes of mail that are used for ballots are First-Class 
Mail and USPS Marketing Mail, the latter of which includes the Nonprofit postage rate. Voters must 
use First-Class Mail (or an expedited level of service) to mail their ballots and ballot requests, while 
state or local election officials may generally use either First-Class Mail or Marketing Mail to mail 
blank ballots to voters. While the specific transit times for either class of mail cannot be guaranteed, 
and depend on factors such as a given mailpiece's place of origin and destination, most domestic 
First-Class Mail is delivered 2-5 days after it is received by the Postal Service, and most domestic 
Marketing Mail is delivered 3-10 days after it is received. 

To account for these delivery standards and to allow for contingencies (e.g., weather issues or 
unforeseen events), the Postal Service strongly recommends adhering to the following timeframe 
when using the mail to transmit ballots to domestic voters: 

• Ballot requests: Where voters will both receive and send a ballot by mail, voters should 
submit their ballot request early enough so that it is received by their election officials at least 
15 days before Election Day at a minimum, and preferably long before that time. 

• Mailing blank ballots to voters: In responding to a ballot request, election officials should 
consider that the ballot needs to be in the hands of the voter so that he or she has adequate 
time to complete it and put it back in the mail stream so that it can be processed and 
delivered by the applicable deadline. Accordingly, the Postal Service recommends that 
election officials use First-Class Mail to transmit blank ballots and allow 1 week for delivery 
to voters. Using Marketing Mail will result in slower delivery times and will increase the risk 
that voters will not receive their ballots in time to return them by mail. 
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• Mailing completed ballots to election officials: To allow enough time for ballots to be 
returned to election officials, domestic voters should generally mail their completed ballots at 
least one week before the state's due date. So, if state law requires ballots to be returned by 
Election Day, voters should mail their ballots no later than Tuesday, October 27. 

Under our reading of your state's election laws, as in effect on July 27, 2020, certain state-law 
requirements and deadlines appear to be incompatible with the Postal Service's delivery standards 
and the recommended timeframe noted above. As a result, to the extent that the mail is used to 
transmit ballots to and from voters, there is a significant risk that, at least in certain circumstances, 
ballots may be requested in a manner that is consistent with your election rules and returned 
promptly, and yet not be returned in time to be counted. 

Specifically, it appears that a completed ballot must be received by Election Day to be counted. If 
that understanding is correct, we accordingly recommend, as noted above, that voters who choose 
to mail their ballots do so no later than Tuesday, October 27. However, it further appears that state 
law generally permits voters to request a ballot as late as 5 days before the election. If a voter 
submits such a request at or near that deadline, and if the requested ballot is transmitted to the voter 
by mail, there is a significant risk that the ballot will not reach the voter before Election Day, and 
accordingly that the voter will not be able to use the ballot to cast his or her vote. Even if a voter 
receives a ballot before Election Day, there is a significant risk that the voter will not have sufficient 
time to complete and mail the completed ballot back to election officials in time for it to arrive by the 
state's return deadline. That risk is exacerbated by the fact that the law does not appear to require 
election officials to transmit a ballot until one business day after receiving a ballot application. 

To be clear, the Postal Service is not purporting to definitively interpret the requirements of your 
state's election laws, and also is not recommending that such laws be changed to accommodate the 
Postal Service's delivery standards. By the same token, however, the Postal Service cannot adjust 
its delivery standards to accommodate the requirements of state election law. For this reason, the 
Postal Service asks that election officials keep the Postal Service's delivery standards and 
recommendations in mind when making decisions as to the appropriate means used to send a piece 
of Election Mail to voters, and when informing voters how to successfully participate in an election 
where they choose to use the mail. It is particularly important that voters be made aware of the 
transit times for mail (including mail-in ballots) so that they can make informed decisions about 
whether and when to (1) request a mail-in ballot, and (2) mail a completed ballot back to election 
officials. 

We remain committed to sustaining the mail as a secure, efficient, and effective means to allow 
citizens to participate in the electoral process when election officials determine to utilize the mail as a 
part of their election system. Ensuring that you have an understanding of our operational capabilities 
and recommended timelines, and can educate voters accordingly, is important to achieving a 
successful election season. Please reach out to your assigned election mail coordinator to discuss 
the logistics of your mailings and the services that are available as well as any questions you may 
have. A list of election mail coordinators may be found on our website at: 
https://about.usps.com/election-mail/politicalelection-mail--coordinators.pdf. 

We hope the information contained in this letter is helpful, and please let me know if you have any 
questions or concerns. 

Sincerely, 

b)(6); (b)(3):39 USC 410 (c)(2) 

Thomas J. 
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